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PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING

Wednesday, May 22, 2013
7:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board

Lawrence, MA  01843

Members Present:
Peter Matthews, Robert Leblanc, Kevin Page, Juan Yepez
Members Absent:
Mike Munday, Ron Contrado
Staff Present:
Rafael Abislaiman, Barbara Zeimetz, Arthur Chilingirian, Mary Kivell
I.
Approval of Minutes of March 27, 2013
A quorum being present Peter Matthews called the meeting to order at 7:45 a.m. and called for a motion on the minutes of the March 27, 2013 meeting.

Motion by Kevin Page seconded by Bob LeBlanc to approve the minutes of the March 27, 2013 Planning Committee meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.

II.
FY’14 Budget Issues
Rafael Abislaiman distributed a handout which he had presented to the Lawrence City Council Budget and Finance Committee the previous evening.  He explained that we are asking the City to allow us to temporarily draw from its general fund during the first quarter pending receipt of our WIA and State allocations.   There are two issues with our current FY’14 financial situation.  The first is that there is almost a 20% budget cut.  He said that he has been working with Chili and Barbara on the budget and we are considering an early departure from our current Haverhill Career Center site/lease as well as making a combination of employee layoffs and furloughs to address the reduction in funding.  The second issue is that the largest budget cut occurs in the first quarter where we are facing a serious cash flow crisis of between $300,000 and $600,000.  Rather than receiving 25% of funding in the first quarter we will only receive 9%.  We are looking for help from the city to address the cash flow issue but to do so the City wants us to further integrate into its financial systems and processes. Currently the WIB has a separate accounting system but the city wants us to move into theirs. We have a problem with that because currently the City does not track income and expense per contract on a monthly basis and it does not use its MUNIS accounting software to its full potential.  Also, the city is not punctual in its submissions to the state and feds and is, for example, in arrears to the state for unemployment insurance.
Bob LeBlanc asked if our system has been approved by the State Office of Administration and Finance under municipal services.  He stated that if we have been approved as a certified system by Administration and Finance, then integration is not necessary.  Deputy Director Barbara Zeimetz said that we have been certified by the Division of Career Services but that Mark Ianello, Budget and Finance Director, has told us that we are an illegal system.  Bob said that we have to conform to what the state says. Rafael said that Mark is attempting to enforce a City of Lawrence ordinance that states that any potential liability has to be approved by the City Council.  Bob LeBlanc said that a city ordinance cannot contradict state law but can make it stricter.  He further stated that we need an appropriation order from the Mayor as the City Council cannot initiate an appropriation.  This would be treated like CDBG when it receives money based on fund anticipation.  
Rafael said that staff had met with a representative from the Bank of America, the bank with which the city has its funds.  The Bank can provide a loan at 2% interest with no penalty for early payoff but it can only make that loan to the City and not to the MVWIB.  We consequently decided to look for a loan from the general fund.  We have provided the City Council with a FY14 award letter that we requested from the state but other things now appear to be required.   Bob LeBlanc said that he worries about angling to get municipal funds.  We have a system that works well and outperforms everybody and should avoid unnecessary changes.   Rafael said that first quarter State and Federal funding is historically late and that coordination with the City is currently necessary to avoid severe first quarter cash flow problems. 
III.
Career Center Location Status
A discussion on the Haverhill lease ensued.  The lack of adequate first quarter funding makes reducing high rental costs imperative.  Chili said that the current Haverhill lease has an appropriation clause and he feels that moving out before the end of the lease will not be an issue because of the clause. We have already informed the landlord that we will be leaving in October when the lease is up.  Now we are looking at the possibility of closing the Haverhill Career Center after giving a 30 day notice.  This will require another written notice.
Chili said that in past years the client number ratio between Lawrence and Haverhill Career Centers was 70/30 but now it is closer to 60/40.  He said that to deal with the budget and cash flow issue we could bring everyone in Haverhill here to the Lawrence Career Center but the City of Haverhill wants us to maintain a downtown Haverhill site and we don’t want to pull out permanently.  We have requested help with space from the city but that hasn’t happened yet.  Juan Yepez said that if the Mayor wants to keep the Career Center in Haverhill he needs to help make it happen.Rafael said that Barbara Zeimetz had found a WIA amendment in the 2000 Federal Register which states that if there is more than one city or town in a WIA there should be a liability agreement between the cities. Unfortunately it also states that municipal CEOs don’t have to sign the liability agreement.  
Lawrence believes that since it is the only MVWIA municipality that is incurring retirement liabilities while all area municipalities benefit from our services, it can make the decision. Currently our employees pay 9 or 11% of their salaries to retirement and this organization pays an additional 9%.  Mark Ianello says that the actual City of Lawrence cost is 30 or 40% and not 9%. 
Bob said that if we don’t have the money to pay for a Haverhill site then we need to make a budget decision. Chili said that we need to make a decision in time to make the moving arrangements. Rafael said that in order to give the landlord a one month notice a decision needs to be made by next week.  He said that there are a lot of moving parts and that he has asked for a meeting between Mayor Lantigua and Mayor Fiorentini and members of their staffs.  Mayor Lantigua, as CEO, has the right to make the decision to close the Haverhill Center because the City of Lawrence has the financial liability.
Peter Matthews said that Ralph should arrange a meeting as soon as possible with the Mayor, the MVWIB Chairman and himself and let Mayor Fiorentini know that we need his help finding another spot and that if we are obliged to leave Haverhill we would be agreeable to moving back if fiscally able to do so and with Haverhill’s assistance.  
Rafael said that he appreciates Peter’s help because MVWIB Chairman Joe Bevilacqua has recused himself because the current Haverhill landlord, Sal Lupoli, is his Chamber Board Chairman.  Peter said that he would make himself available to attend a meeting with the Mayor.
Kevin Page then questioned whether the cash flow problem is just for the first quarter or for the rest of the year.  Rafael said that we can save $80,000 in the first quarter by closing Haverhill by July 1st and about $240K for the full year.  Kevin said that would still leave $220,000 - $420,000 to go for the full year. Rafael agreed and said that the balance of the deficit is currently planned to be addressed through staff attrition or retirements, furloughs and lay-offs.  We also plan to continue to apply for NEG grants which are not in our budget.  If a Philips and Mercer companies NEG is approved, fewer staffing reductions will be necessary.  
Kevin asked if we still pay health insurance while people are furloughed and Rafael said we do.  Rafael said that including the WIB/DGA personnel, he guesses that we may need up to a 15% staffing cut or a reduction of up to 11 people. Three have already left so without furloughs we may need an additional seven or eight person cut.  Kevin agreed about addressing the problem with furloughs and voluntary layoffs. He noted that those close to retirement may choose that.
Motion by Atty. Robert LeBlanc stating that this committee is regrettably required to close the current Haverhill Career Center site to maintain services as possible under current budget cuts , and requests that the City of Haverhill provide adequate space or an equal alternative either on June 30, 2013 or thereafter.
A lengthy discussion followed.  Rafael mentioned the seniority bumping staff issue. Rafael also mentioned the 3% COLA which the board approved in the new union contract.  Apart from that and unbeknownst to management or the board, there were also two separate 2.5% COLAs for 2014 and 2015.  He is trying to connect those separate COLA’s with a discussion with the Union on seniority bumping and how the Career Center Director is able to decide who is qualified to bump into a job. Kevin said that the union may like the idea of furloughs because they save jobs. Chili reminded board members that some of the staff are State employees and will not be furloughed.  
Rafael also said that there may be some financial relief because this year One Stop funding will be shared through-out the State. Most One Stop Career Centers haven’t been treated equitably in the past because certain competitive centers were getting all of the State money. 
There was also discussion on the Mayor’s role in the budget and in deciding on layoffs with Bob LeBlanc stating that the Board is the decision maker. Rafael states that the Board develops the budget and the Mayor approves or disapproves it.  Rafael said that as Title I Administrator he acts for the Mayor and is thus able to approve certain contracts and expenditures. 
Chili said that career center space will become less important on July 1st because of UI walk-in system changes where most people are expected to address their unemployment paperwork issue via the Internet or by phone. Nevertheless, if we are closing Haverhill, Mayors and legislators will be getting the calls complaining about career center services and we should meet with them to prepare them for those complaints. Staff will also be receiving training on the new system.  
Rafael stated that he has personally spoken with several Mayors and legislators on UI system changes and has warned the Spanish-speaking ones that they are likely to receive complaints because the new system is not fully ready to deal with limited-English people. Closing the current Haverhill site will not impact as many limited-English or limited literacy people.

Kevin said that changing the Haverhill Center site is not a bargaining issue and Bob LeBlanc said that we don’t want to do this but we are forced to because we don’t have the money to keep it open.  Juan Yepez said that if there are issues then we will clearly state our case for the closing. 
After discussion on the motion Juan Yepez seconded the motion and motion passed unanimously.

IV.
Agreement to Authorize Planning Committee to act on behalf of board for Annual Plan Approval if Necessary
Rafael said the full board has previously authorized the Planning Committee to act on its  behalf for the submission of the Annual Plan. Because of the difficult budget cut this year, he is asking the Planning Committee to agree to again accept that responsibility.  

Motion by Bob LeBlanc, seconded by Juan Yepez, for the Planning Committee to accept the vote of the board if it delegates Annual Plan responsibility.  Motion passed.

V.
Summer Youth Employment Update
Rafael said that we are waiting for final Summer Youth Program budget numbers which may be around $4-$5m. Last year the Commonwealth allocated $9m and this region served 290 youth.  This year we may serve a few more, but likely less.  Rafael said that recruitment is underway and we are making sure that low income youth are enrolling. Peter Matthews informed Rafael that he will be out of town from May 29th until June 2nd.
VI.
Adjourn
Having no further business Bob LeBlanc made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Juan Yepez seconded the motion and the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell,
Recorder
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